



ANTIMICROBIAL STEWARDSHIP PROGRAMS

A Toolkit for Small and Critical Access Hospitals in Kansas

November 2020

Healthcare-Associated Infections & Antimicrobial Resistance Program Kansas Department of Health and Environment Bureau of Epidemiology and Public Health Informatics Healthcare-Associated Infections & Antimicrobial Resistance Program

1000 SW Jackson, Suite 75 | Topeka, KS 66612-2221 www.kdheks.gov/epi/hai.htm | KDHE Epidemiology Hotline 877-427-7317

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	2
Introduction	4
What is Antimicrobial Resistance and Why Does It Matter?	4
The Scope Of The Problem	5
Drivers Of Antimicrobial Resistance	6
Core Elements of an Antimicrobial Stewardship Program	7
1: Hospital Leadership Commitment	7
Investing in Antibiotic Stewardship	8
Leadership Document Templates	10
Making The Business Case	11
Stakeholder Identification	11
2. ASP Team Development	13
Identifying The Team Leader And Core Members	13
Delineating Roles	14
Resource Planning	15
Committee Oversight	15
3. Pharmacy Expertise	16
4: Action	17
Steps To Developing An Asp Intervention	17
Interventions to Improve Antibiotic Use	21
Types of Strategies	21
Priority Interventions to Improve Antibiotic Use	21
Prescription audit and feedback	23
Pharmacy-based Interventions	23
Infection-specific Treatment Guidelines	26
5: Tracking	29
6: Reporting	33
7: Education	33
Current State Assessment	35
Setting a Timeline	36
References	37

Executive Summary

The purpose of this antimicrobial stewardship toolkit is to provide critical access hospitals across Kansas with the tools and guidance needed to develop and implement practical, efficient, and effective antibiotic stewardship programs. Our original *Antimicrobial Stewardship Programs, a Toolkit for Critical Access Hospitals in Kansas* was published in 2017 and was met with favor from our community partners. In the interim the Infectious Disease Society of America and the Society for Healthcare Epidemiology of America antibiotic stewardship program guidelines were updated, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention updated their 7 Core Elements, the Joint Commission implemented standards for stewardship programs, and the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services issued mandates for hospital stewardship implementation.

Throughout this period, Kansas hospitals have both developed and expanded the scope of their stewardship programs. A National Healthcare Safety Network hospital survey indicated that in 2014 only 30% of Kansas acute care hospitals had a stewardship program in place that met all 7 Core Elements (1), and only 8% (3/36) of Kansas critical access hospitals reported having an active stewardship program (20). By 2018 66% acute care hospitals reported fulfilling all 7 elements. However, we remain second-to-last nationally for inpatient stewardship program implementation – likely related to Kansas's high number of critical access hospitals and the correlating low stewardship implementation rates at these types of facilities. It is clear that critical access and small acute care hospitals have limited resources (e.g., infectious disease, pharmaceutical, technical expertise) making it difficult to accomplish what their larger hospital peers have attained. Yet, we remain confident that the highAfter we published our first version of our CAH toolkit in 2017, CDC asked us to provide input on their Implementation of <u>Antibiotic</u> <u>Stewardship Core Elements at</u> <u>Small and Critical Access</u> Hospitals.



quality clinical care that Kansas hospitals are providing to our citizens, can also be translated to antimicrobial stewardship success.

This document serves as a multifaceted guide which builds on our 2017 toolkit. This guide is not meant to serve as an exhaustive reference of stewardship ideas and efforts, and we encourage facilities to tailor components within this toolkit to their facility. There is no "one size fits all" stewardship program. Successful programs often start with a solitary initiative and build from there. Stewardship coordinators should consider which components of this toolkit will work best in their facility, tailor implementation plans to institutional or provider concerns, and strategize based on activities already in development or practice.

Finally, antimicrobial stewardship is distinct from infection prevention and control; however, the sum of both are greater than either's parts. Many who serve on stewardship committees are part of the infection prevention and control program, and if they are separate entities, we suggest coordinating efforts to tackle initiatives aimed at the lowest hanging fruit. After all, the objective of both entities is the same: to provide the safest care for patients, with the ultimate goal to reduce morbidity and mortality from transmissible diseases.

The Kansas Department of Health and Environment's Healthcare-Associated Infections and Antimicrobial Resistance Program, along with our partner organizations involved in the Kansas Healthcare-Associated Infection and Antimicrobial Resistance Advisory Group, strive to assist Kansas healthcare facilities in developing their own stewardship programs. To help Kansas hospitals achieve these goals, we have expanded our program expertise to include a clinical infectious disease physician, Dr. Kellie Wark, MD MPH, a practitioner at The University of Kansas Health System. Dr. Wark has worked to update this toolkit and has created new tools to assist facilities in jump-starting and expanding stewardship activities. These include downloadable antibiotic utilization spreadsheets, timeline and agenda guides, PowerPoints for making a stewardship case to the C-suite, editable policies, a statewide antibiogram and antibiogram templates, among many others. Additionally, we would like to highlight the great work Kansas small and critical access hospitals are doing in quality across the state. We present several Kansas facility examples in this document. We encourage you to reach out to us for assistance and input on what and how we can better serve our Kansas communities.

Thank you for reading and for helping us to improve healthcare in Kansas!

Bryna Stacey, MPH, BSN, RN, CIC HAI/AR Program Director Phone 785-296-4090 | <u>Bryna.Stacey@ks.gov</u>

Wark

Kellie Wark, MD, MPH HAI/AR Program AR/AS Expert Infectious Disease Physician, KUMC | <u>Kellie.Wark@ks.gov</u>

Introduction



Much of the antimicrobial stewardship (AS) efforts over the past few decades have been directed towards large hospitals and health systems, with less efforts within the smaller volume facilities. Yet a large proportion of U.S. healthcare takes place in these small volume hospitals, with nearly three quarters of national hospitals under 200 beds (5). Approximately 56% of hospitals in Kansas are critical access hospitals (CAHs).

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), American Medical Directors Association, Association for Professionals in Infection Control and Epidemiology (APIC), Infectious Disease

Society of America (IDSA), Pediatric Infectious Disease Society (PIDS), and the Society for Healthcare Epidemiology of America (SHEA) encourage all CAHs and acute care hospitals (ACH) to develop policies and procedures establishing antimicrobial prescribing standards, ensuring that antibiotics are used in credible scenarios, are not treating colonization or contamination, and that the correct dose is used for the appropriate purpose and duration (2,3).

What is Antimicrobial Resistance and Why Does It Matter?

Dr. Alexander Fleming, notoriously known amongst his St. Mary's London Hospital colleagues as a generally less-than-fastidious lab keeper, upon returning from summer vacation found mold had encroached on one of his petri dishes containing *Staphylococcus aureus*, preventing further growth. That mold, *Penicillium notatum* (now *P.chrysogenum*), was quite persnickety, and it took almost 20 more years for another British group of researchers to figure out how to mass produce it. Dr. Fleming began treating patients with penicillin (after first experimenting on his lab assistant) (6). This discovery marked one of the most important milestones in modern medicine, and many of the infections we think of today as relatively benign (e.g., pneumonia, skin and soft tissue infections) were a century ago the leading causes of death globally (7).

Shortly following mass distribution of penicillin, Sir Alexander Fleming warned "the public will demand [the drug and] then begin an era of abuses" (8). We indeed now find ourselves returning to that pre-antibiotic era, whereby the numbers of available antibiotics are insufficient for increasingly resistant bacterial infections, with illnesses as simple as urinary tract infections often lacking effective antibiotics to treat them. Further, when MDROs contribute to true infection, more costly and/or toxic antibiotics are generally required. With the antibiotic pipeline dwindling the past few decades, concerns of an impending post-antibiotic era, in which no antibiotics will be available for many infections, remains a significant concern for public health practitioners and clinicians alike. Curtailing our antibiotic hunger starts with judicious antibiotic use (AU), with the most efficient way in which to achieve this is by way of serving as stewards of the antibiotics we currently have.

How Antibiotic Resistance Develops and Spreads

Antimicrobial resistance (AMR) occurs when an organism can resist the effects of drugs meant to stop its function or kill it. Prevalence of resistant organisms increases when an antimicrobial, antibiotics being one of the most commonly recognized type of antimicrobial, is used. Antibiotics kill the bulk of bacteria except those resistant to that antibiotic. These resistant bacteria are then able to spread their evading mechanisms with other bacteria, and now more pathogens have figured out how to go about surviving regardless of presence of antibiotic, deemed antibiotic resistance (AR). This same process happens with viruses to antivirals, fungi to antifungals, and so on. For more information go to the <u>CDC AMR site</u>.

AR happens rapidly. In one study, while on antibiotic (either azithromycin or clarithromycin), 54% of patients' bacteria (*Streptococcus pneumoniae*) recovered from throat swabs had become resistant to those antibiotics within a week (9). Most people harboring resistant pathogens are often asymptomatic, in which no signs or symptoms of infection are exhibited at all. However, when an infection does develop treatment is more complex, more expensive, and often associated with greater morbidity and mortality.



THE SCOPE OF THE PROBLEM

Multidrug-resistant organisms (MDRO) are not a future or theoretical threat, but in fact, a clear and present danger. The World Health Organization (WHO) deems AR as one of the three most significant threats to human health in the coming decade (7). Over 700,000 people die worldwide every year from MDROs. By 2050 AR is projected to contribute to 10 million deaths annually – surpassing diabetes, heart disease and cancer as the leading cause of death. These resistant infections come at a projected cumulative global cost of \$100 trillion, potentially amounting to a 2008 global financial crisis *every year* (7,10).

CDC's Antibiotic Resistance Threats in the United States 2019 reports 2.8 million people in the U.S. acquire infections from resistant bacteria and fungi, contributing to 35,900 deaths annually –nearly a third of these deaths from Clostridioides difficile (C.diff) alone (21).

C.diff is the most common healthcareassociated infection (HAI) in the U.S., surpassing methicillin-resistant *S. aureus* (MRSA) over the past decade (21,21). From 2000 to 2010, *C.diff* rates doubled (perhaps stabilizing in recent years) (21,23). *C.diff* places a significant burden on our healthcare system, with each inpatient *C diff* infection (CDI) caseattributable cost upwards of \$42,000, resulting in \$6.3 billion added costs to the U.S. healthcare system (2015 U.S. dollars) (11).





Acute care settings are critical to this

problem, but also to solving it. Over half of the individuals developing CDI were preceded by hospitalization and unnecessary antibiotics administered during their hospitalization (21). CDI is not just a problem of the large health systems, but also the rural and community hospitals. Of the 48 critical access hospitals reporting to NHSN, Kansas was in the top quartile for highest inpatient onset CDIs (KS CAH SIR 0.965 vs. national CAH 0.790) (12).

Unnecessary Antimicrobial Use

Overprescribing is an issue globally, nationally, and **locally**. Kansas is consistently ranked as one of the highest antibiotic prescribing states (40th in 2017), meaning Kansas clinicians are prescribing at some of the worst rates nationally (25). Kansas has improved inappropriate prescribing utilization in recent years, yet there is much work to be done.

By reducing inappropriate antibiotics, we improve the health of our patients, citizens, and state in general.



Economic Costs of Antibiotic Resistance by 2050 could be as Severe as the Financial Crisis of 2008



Source: World Bank, 2017

DRIVERS OF ANTIMICROBIAL RESISTANCE

Bacteria harboring AR genes predates antibiotics. Thirtythousand-year-old permafrost sediment in a cave previously inhabited by humans was discovered to have a variety of bacteria resistant to 14 different commercially available antibiotics (undoubtedly not available 30,000 years ago) (14). In the current era, AR occurs following antibiotic exposure. Innumerable experimental and observational studies demonstrate that simply by exposing people to antibiotics, resistance occurs. Cephalosporins and quinolones are implicated in increases in the risk of

extended-spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL) producing Enterobacteriaceae infections, with carbapenems and quinolones increasing the risk of carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE) infections four-fold (15-17). Antimicrobial use, both appropriate and inappropriate, contribute to a host of problems beyond just AR. Over 200,000 emergency department visits occur annually in the US as a result of antibiotic side effects, with over half of those visits resulting in hospitalizations (18). Antibiotics are among the most frequently prescribed agents contributing to adverse events among the elderly and the young, as well as the most significant factor in *C. diff* (18,21).



Core Elements of an Antimicrobial Stewardship Program

SHEA and IDSA define AS as the "set of coordinated strategies to improve the use of antimicrobial

medications with the goal of enhancing patient health outcomes, reducing antibiotic resistance, and decreasing unnecessary costs" (3). In 2014, CDC recommended that all acute care hospitals implement antibiotic stewardship programs in order to meet the urgent need to improve AU in hospitals (2). A set of seven core elements is recommended by CDC when developing and implementing effective antimicrobial stewardship programs (ASP) for hospitals: **commitment**, **accountability, expertise, actions to improve AU**, **tracking, reporting, and education**.

In 2019 CDC's Core Element recommendations were updated, with greater emphasis on commitment by hospital leadership, formal ASP leadership appointments, Effective ASPs generally include four main drivers of change (29)

- 1. Leadership & culture change
- 2. Timely & appropriate antibiotic initiation
- 3. Appropriate administration & de-escalation
- 4. Data monitoring and reporting

expanded pharmacist involvement including pharmacists as co-leaders or leaders, commitments to auditing and reporting, implementation of evidence-based interventions (e.g., audit-feedback, preauthorization, facility guidelines), and expanding education to nurses and patients (2)

This toolkit follows CDC's *The Core Elements of Hospital Antibiotic Stewardship Programs: 2019*, adapting the core elements to Kansas CAH specific needs, as well as providing helpful links and tools to better aid hospitals in the development, implementation and expansion of effective ASPs.

1: Hospital Leadership Commitment



Hospital Leadership Commitment Dedicate necessary human, financial, and information technology resources.

For an ASP to become established, the institution must recognize the value of stewardship. Successful ASPs *must* be supported and endorsed by facility leadership including owners, governing boards, administrators, medical, pharmaceutical and nursing directors, as well as clinicians. Studies by the CDC, using National Healthcare Safety Network (NHSN) data, show that **support from leadership is the single greatest predictor of whether a facility has an ASP** (1). Local surveys of ASPs confirm this finding in KS (26).

A lack of necessary resources is one of the most commonly cited barriers to success (2). Kansas surveys

indicate that despite AS initiatives positively impacting prescribing behaviors and practices across 42 reporting CAHs (from 37% to 70%), the one core element which remained unchanged was leadership commitment (26). Failure to provide salary support was the sole element universally unchanged over the years.

Investing in Antibiotic Stewardship



Healthcare is measured by outcomes achieved, not just the volume of services provided. While ASPs often focus on AU, downstream effects result in improved patient outcomes, ultimately driving down resource utilization and associated costs (24). Although stewardship aims to improve clinical outcomes, program activities are frequently

invisible to the public and health system unless the ASP shares results and feedback with those outside of the ASP team. Keep your stakeholders engaged by ensuring continued communication and demonstration of AS values, progress, and successes.

ASP directors can leverage the anticipated outcomes and cost savings of ASPs with leadership in order to gain stewardship commitment. Commitment should always be exhibited by resource allocation to the program (financial support, personnel, time), and may also be demonstrated by means of written statements of support, allocation of dedicated time, appointing a senior executive leader to serve as the hospital leadership "champion".

The (Financial) Value of Stewardship

Ensure leadership are aware of the value AS provides, not just at reducing AR and AU – but in improving patient outcomes by reducing morbidity, mortality, readmissions, length of stay (LOS). A meta-analysis of 79 large and small hospital stewardship's effects found significant financial benefits (24).

- 85% ASPs were associated with reduced LOS
- Average LOS reduction =3.24 days, 20.6% per stay
- Three-quarters of hospitals reported reductions in annual operational costs (e.g., treatment costs, diagnostics, human resources)
- Average annual operation cost savings = \$18,305 to 2.5 million
- Average savings per patient =\$732 (range \$2.50-\$2,640)



Examples of Commitment

• Priority examples of leadership commitment:

- Provide stewardship leaders time to manage the ASP and conduct daily AS interventions
- Resource allocation (staffing, information technology [IT] expertise, marketing funds)
- Develop and issue formal statements of commitment to stewardship
- o Include the statement of ASP commitment in annual reports
- o Appoint a hospital executive or administrator to serve as the ASP "champion"
- Report AS activities and outcomes including success stories to senior leadership and hospital board on a regular basis (e.g., including AS measures in hospital quality dashboard reports)

• Other examples of leadership commitment may include:

- Set clear ASP leadership and staffing expectations (e.g., include in contracts or job description at hire)
- Set clear expectations for AS leaders regarding responsibilities, outcomes
- o Include performance evaluation in annual reviews for key support staff
- o Ensuring medical director participates in ASP practices and policies
- o Allocate stewardship educational time and resources to clinicians, staff, and patients
- Include AS in provider education and annual competencies
- Ensure ongoing communication of ASP targets and progress towards goals meet quarterly with ASP director on updates
- Support enrollment in and reporting to NHSN Antimicrobial Use and Resistance (AUR) Module, including IT support (for more information go to <u>CDC</u>, or <u>KDHE</u>)
- Individual providers can take the <u>#OneHealthKS</u> <u>Pledge</u> through Kansas Quality Improvement Partnership's website
- Dedicate areas of the patient portal and facility website to AS
- Create a culture around appropriate antibiotic utilization by disseminating frequent messages, newsletters or e-mails highlighting initiatives and educational opportunities, and celebrating the achievements of ASP activities and goals

K3 UI	ne He	alth Plec	lge #	OneHea	IthKS	5
Kansa Improvem	s Quality ent Partn	ership		The Kansas Improvement	Quality Partnership	
ENGRANDUM				#OneHealthKS	Pledge to	Act
DATE January 15, 2019 To: Kinon buildness organizations and providers, aximal and human PROM. Kinos Quality Improvement Particulus [QQ09] 162: KQD recommendation for all healthcare settings and providers to actively premote the second second s		to Actively Promote Appropriate Use of Antibiotics				
he Kansas Quality Improvement Partnership (KQ odicated to improving quality and eliminating or	(F) is a group of leading b reducing deplication of et	lansas bealthcare organizations fort by Kansas providers.	t	Name, Title	,	on penar or
neng is covered priorities, KQP has established and analysmut, and actively promote the approximation of the analysmuth thistocic/intrastructure/biolic/security/approximation in 1820, units of some the discovery of periorithm in 1820, units werver, the unregande of dang privations in has difficulty closes for the treatment of analyshore difficulty of the interpret of the analyshore difficulty of the some state of the analyshore exception of the some state of the some state of the terms all covers we trange to Katean. XQP for there or ever Elements for Authorise Coverselburg or Elements for Authorise Coverselburg	a goal dust all Kannan her oppiarte use of aerbibeites: 1 destivities. Antihistisch g the lives of millions of p rial infections becoming i elevate widesproad, app milit to support healthci- a through the implement	theore settings and peoplets, brough their zer been a critical public health engle areas of the world Teday, does of the part eighty years, neuesingly limited, expensive, ropriste use of antibiotics or erganizations in developing time of the foundational CIC.	plodge eur o Call to Actio We plodge t implements. Be on your nee • By th single	Organization Name commitment toward the achievement n goils, as estimed below: o develop and/or enhance an anthio disso of the first four DC Core Hene too is the suggested immits for add dis e end of meeth one (from your electric bader who will be responsible for go	Day of the Kaman Quality tic stewardship progra- nts for Antibiotic Stew resultsg each area, but o of start date), designan rougram outcomes.	County Improvement Partnership's un, through the analologies the used 12 can be modified based or dimical leadership, a
Desgnahr Chnich Indership Allocate necessary resources herefore, we challenge all Kanazo healthcare pro- volkagen this cleft within your organization. E reelop and implement these core elements. For i franc.Saccofficage or 718-246-9093; Nolyme 85-271-4174); or Michele Clark, RINC (nclarkel)k	Develop k Educate p idens to take the <u>#Cradie</u> sport assistance ris availat Ragneier, KFNC (shagn beed ins.org or 785-225-	cal expertise atlenza add/ASI Pindge and commit to the to help your organization Aurop. KEVHE entrik American or 2763).	Alloc and i job d are g Deou stews parts	ate accessary resources by the end of information technology resources. Co excitpions and annual performance iven sufficient time to contribute to s log local expertise. By the end of mos- enblog locale sea antibiatic stream ers are available to assist you in tailo	f month sit, including s ouider including stows reviews. Ensure staff f towardship activities. ith nine, identify and p bhip through on-line o sting these care elemen	secensary human, financial andship-oolated duties in from relevant departments ecoside training for e in person training, KQIP sta to your environment
norrely yours, Schull S.J. and India Good, Mild. Kendra This resident & GEO	Erg, MS, MIICOS, CPPS	Jon Rosell, Ph.D Executive Director	(i.e. d • By th resid Contact:	leveloping makis organization, collab e end of month 12, complete educati tance and optimal prescribing/anthi	erative efforts). on for clinicians and pa otic use.	effents about both
W W	NAME OF COMPARISON	names second Storty	Email: Phone:			
en Bell Bryna Stace HAULE Die	y miler		Date:			

Leadership

Facility administration and organizational support of ASP for resource allocation is largely dependent upon making a persuasive business case. Administrators want to see that ASP will improve value by cutting costs and improving quality and health outcomes. Download and edit a proposal template, editing to your facility needs and financials.

LEADERSHIP DOCUMENT TEMPLATES

Download and edit these policy statements, editing to your facility needs and resources.



<section-header><section-header><section-header><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text>

Making the Business Case for Stewardship Presentation





Download complete tools <u>here</u>.

MAKING THE BUSINESS CASE

Facility administration and organizational support of ASP for resource allocation is largely dependent upon making a persuasive business case. Administrators want to see that ASP will improve value by cutting costs and improving quality and health outcomes. Download and edit this proposal template, editing to your facility needs and financials.

Once you have figured out who your primary administrator targets are, present a convincing case regarding AS and its value. To pitch the case to your C-suite, download this presentation, edit to your facility needs, financials and goals to make a succinct and persuasive case.

Engage Stakeholders

Stakeholders are individuals (or groups) affected by, or can affect, the ASP. Subsequently, they have the most to gain or lose, and should be commissioned when developing the program.

Potential stakeholders:

- Affected by ASP activities
- Involved in ASP operations
- Impact ASP success
- Critical to meeting ASP goals



STAKEHOLDER IDENTIFICATION

When considering ASP start-up strategies, start by considering which departments and disciplines are most affected by antibiotic overuse and resistance. Potential stakeholders include hospital CEO, COO, CMOs, board members, administrators, governing boards, medical pharmacy and nursing directors, financial and operating staff, as well as residents and their family members. A mix of roles, expertise, skills, and perspectives is important. Consider what role they may play in your ASP development or in which ways they may assist in AS activities, and at what stage (i.e., planning, implementation, scale-up or evaluation) stakeholders could contribute.

Fill out the following tables to identify stakeholders (table 1) and how to strategically engage those individuals or groups in the planning and implementation stages of the ASP (table 2).

Table 1

Stakeholder identification	Who? (name or role)	How? (which core element(s) or other means of assistance)	When? (planning, implementation, scale-up, evaluation stage)
ex) Director of nursing	1. ex) responsible for nursing staff 2. 3. 4. 5.	 ex) education (awareness of symptoms of infacility issues), engagement (ASP planning [i.e. what do staff perceive as significant drivers of misuse] barriers [i.e. provider prescribing norms, communication]) 3. 4. 	1. ex) all stages, especially development, implementation, evaluation 2. 3. 4. 5.
Who is involved in the program's operations?	1. 2. 3. 4. 5.	1. 2. 3. 4. 5.	1. 2. 3. 4. 5.
Who will benefit from the program?	1. 2. 3. 4. 5.	1. 2. 3. 4. 5.	1. 2. 3. 4. 5.

Adapted from ERASE Clostridium difficile project questionnaire (28) and Jump Start Stewardship in Nursing Homes, Washington Department of Health (29)

Download complete tools <u>here</u>.

Table 2

	Key Stakeholder engagement ("what's in it for them?")			
	List key stakeholders identified above	Which activities or outcomes are most important to this stakeholder	How can the facility address this stakeholder's needs?	
1.	ex) nursing staff	ex) implementation and leadership (i.e. administrative, medical and nursing roles clearly delineated) ASP direction & goals (i.e. provision of materials, meetings regarding ASP expectations, guidelines, education)	ex) allocated educational time, auditing and feedback	
2.				
3.				
4.				
5.				
6.				
7.				
8.				
9.				
10.				

Adapted from ERASE Clostridium difficile project questionnaire (28) and Jump Start Stewardship in Nursing Homes, Washington Department of Health (29)



Accountability

Appoint a leader or co-leaders, such as a physician and pharmacist, responsible for program management and outcomes.

2. ASP Team Development

TIP: Make a point to bring the "loudest" staff members onboard. These individuals are usually very influential and can help bring about AS changes. Following leadership commitment, next work on building the ASP team. Choosing team members is critical to any program's success, and members should be passionate about improving the quality of your facility and reducing AMR and antimicrobial misuse. Chosen members should be invested in program activities, have some degree of clinical, pharmaceutical, laboratory, technical or environmental services expertise (or interest). Generally, members should be trusted and known to the facility, and work well with others. Depending on the size and resources of the CAH and whether local skilled nursing facilities are involved, the team may be composed of two to

three members, or up to six or more for larger facilities.

IDENTIFYING THE TEAM LEADER AND CORE MEMBERS

TEAMS ARE GENERALLY RECOMMENDED TO INCLUDE AT A MINIMUM:

- Medical Director
- Pharmacist
- Infection Preventionist

ASP leaders should be knowledgeable and respected among both the ASP team members and the facility at large. As stewardship is a quality improvement and care matter, the medical director may be a relevant member to set goals, monitor intervention effectiveness and serve as the liaison to facility clinicians and nursing staff (34). Empowering the medical director to set prescribing standards and the director of nursing (DON) to set practice standards can have a significant impact in both the effectiveness of the ASP, and also build confidence in the ASP and interventions. Selecting an esteemed and informed leader is key in developing an efficient and effective ASP team. IDSA and SHEA AS guidelines recommend infectious disease (ID) specialists as effective leaders when available, however this is infrequently the case for most Kansas CAHs (3). ID consultants or

clinicians specializing in ASP are increasingly being contracted by way of telemedicine (resources below). However, if your facility's medical director or physician advocate has a passion for quality improvement, is knowledgeable of AR and antimicrobials, and has the will to learn about AS, they may be a more effective ASP leader than an outside consultant.

Many successful programs have employed pharmacists as co-leaders, and increasingly as leaders. A 2019 NHSN survey found that 59% hospital ASPs are co-led by physician and pharmacist (2,35). If you choose to have a co-led program, ensure roles are clearly delineated. If a non-physician is the leader, consider designating a physician who can serve as the point of contact and support for the non-physician leader (2).

Because an effective ASP involves improving AU through improving empiric treatment by understanding local resistance patterns as well as improving treatment once microbiological data is available, an

effective ASP team includes a multidisciplinary group with clinical. pharmaceutical, diagnostic, and technical expertise. Core members should include clinicians. DON. charge nurse or nursing staff, infection preventionists, pharmacists, microbiologists and/or lab personnel (2,3). The ASP team may also include supplemental members as resources and interest allows. Supplemental members beneficial to an ASP include administrator champions, IT specialists (for assistance with ASP interventions within the electronic health record [EHR] ASP), patients, and family representatives.

DELINEATING ROLES

After identifying team members, roles in the ASP should be assigned. The ASP leader should set practice standards and empower the DON or nursing staff to set nursing practice standards. Infection preventionists may perform

the day to day data collection and review of infection data. Pharmacists may review antibiotic utilization, suggest alternatives, help develop facility treatment guidelines. Nursing leaders may be able to coordinate education for licensed and unlicensed nursing staff, set expectations for standards of practice and actions consistent with ASP's goals, and help patients and patient's families understand AR, AS, and the intended impact on patient's care and health outcomes. Microbiologists may provide surveillance data, resistance patterns and assist in creating a facility antibiogram (i.e., a cumulative resistance table).

Team Identification Worksheet

After identifying which members will make up the ASP team, fill out table 3 and 4 to delineate roles and responsibilities, including identification of anticipated barriers members may have in completing AS activities, possible solutions to those barriers, weekly hours dedicated to AS activities, and what needs are to be met for those members to serve (i.e. compensation, time).

Small rural acute care and critical access hospitals may not employ individuals matching all the roles described above. Partnership with local nursing facilities, pharmacies, or labs may allow for individuals with those skill sets or expertise to be contracted or compensated upon ASP membership, serving to diversify and strengthen your program. ID physicians or ID-trained pharmacists provide expertise however are not always accessible locally.

Increasingly, ID or stewardship-experienced physicians are available by way of telehealth services. Local pharmacists interested in serving on the ASP team can be provided with ID continuing education (see page 16 under pharmacy expertise call-out).

Informal Leaders

Informal leaders are an effective tool for influencing workplace **attitudes and behaviors**. While these individuals may not be designated the formal leader, or even have a formal leadership role in the institution, they may have more clout and influence on the program than that of a formal leader (31).

Identify informal leaders:

- Opinion leaders
- Respected by peers
- Social status in workplace
- Accessible
- Innovative and influential
- Strong interpersonal and communication skills
- Informally influence peers' attitudes or behaviors

It is a good strategy to investigate who the informal leaders are in the hospital, and ensure they are in alignment with activities before implementing changes. Evidence suggests when informal leaders are *not* on board with changes and exhibit skepticism there is poor acceptance among other staff (32).

Team member	Activities this member is accountable for	Estimation of weekly hours	What needs are to be met for this person to serve as an ASP team member?
Medical Director			
Pharmacist			
Nurse leader			
Infection preventionist			
Microbiologist			
Physician / Clinician			
Nurse			
Nurse aids			
Patient or family advocates			
Environmental service staff			
Other			
Other			

Download complete tools <u>here</u>.

RESOURCE PLANNING

Resources, both operational and functional, will be needed over the course of the first year to assist in ASP activities. In thinking about the logistics of developing a program, consider the following functions and add others which are anticipated during the first vear of the ASP.

Download complete tools <u>here</u>.

COMMITTEE OVERSIGHT

Regular and timely meetings with discussion of progress are critical in achieving goals. By outlining the ASP hierarchy roles and activities, your program and program members are more likely to be held accountable for their designated activities. Oversight committees (e.g., Quality Improvement, Pharmacy and

Therapeutics) may provide even greater accountability. If there is no committee available for oversight, a new committee could also

Resource Needed Description of need Actions Cost Frequency of need estimates Education (for ASP team members) Ex) 1) courses Ex) 1) surveys □ Yes · Nc Once
 Ongoing: Ex) antibiotic o process course = [assemble assessments ASP members on prescribing oractices (i.e. antibiotic (monthly, annually, other) rials (5h x (fo) \$/hr)] + [create indications. deficiencies), 2) durations, institutional misuse), 2) ASP processes (i.e. power point & materials (7h x \$/h)] + [print materials x survey attitude (for needs), 3) number of processes (i.e. approaches to technology use stop orders, devolopment educat \$/attendee] orograms, 4) letermine [attendees (# attendees x \$/ development guidelines and algorithms) ensated)] compensa = \$950 per ach (and event for est. 15 attendees Education (for ASP members) Once
 Ongoing: Tes No (monthly, annually, other) Education (for staff) Once
 Ongoing: Yes No (monthly, annually, other)

Table 4

Adapted from ERASE Clostridium difficile project questionnaire (28) and Jump Start Stewardship in Nursing Homes, Washington Department of Health (29)

be developed to oversee both antimicrobial stewardship and infection control programs. An organizational chart provides an operational structure so that the roles within the ASP are made explicit. It should be noted that although it is helpful to outline an organizational structure, reviews of successful ASP programs nationally have revealed that a multidisciplinary program with shared responsibility is more effective than a top-down approach (38).

Examples of Actions of Accountability

Facility leadership and ASP together are responsible for ensuring AS implementation. The first step in creating accountability is developing the stewardship team.

Facility leadership should empower the program by offering support and resources:

- Oversight by governing body
- Post statement of support for AS in public view for staff, patients and families
- Designate a leader or co-leaders
- Ensure leadership of the ASP has received training in AS
- Hospital quality measures as performance measures for the ASP

Clinical leadership should support the program:

- Standards for antibiotic prescribing set by the medical director
- Nursing engagement and awareness of ASP activities set by the nursing director
- Standards for assessing, monitoring, and communicating changes in patient conditions by frontline nursing staff – set by nursing director
- Review, audit antibiotic utilization set by the pharmacy director
- Review and provide surveillance data, facility antibiotic susceptibility profiles (e.g. antibiograms) microbiology director
- Guidance on use of testing and flow of results, rapid diagnostic tests (i.e., diagnostic stewardship)
 microbiology director assistance
- Integrate AS protocols into existing workflow IT staff
- IT can assist in implementing and maintaining NHSN AUR reporting





Pharmacy Expertise (previously "Drug Expertise"): Appoint a pharmacist, ideally as the co-leader of the stewardship program, to help lead implementation efforts to improve antibiotic use.

3. Pharmacy Expertise

Engaging staff with antibiotic expertise or establishing access to individuals with this expertise will be critical to the success of your ASP (2-3,40). Pharmacist and ID specialists can assist in ASP coordinators' policy and protocol development, educational efforts, prepare outbreak response plans, set the standards of prescribing, provide peer-to-peer education, and assist with difficult prescribers.

Pharmacists having received additional ID training may be available for partnership, and if not, ID pharmacy training should be offered. If no local ID specialists are available for partnership, ID specialists are available via telehealth. Another resource available to Kansas communities for AS education and networking is <u>Project ECHO</u> (Extension for Community Healthcare Outcomes). This platform utilizes free web-based video conferencing technology. Antibiotic stewardship ECHO for the state of Kansas started in 2019 with great success prompting plans of expanded sessions.

Continuing Pharmaceutical ID education:

- Making a Difference in Infectious Disease (MAD-ID) stewardship, course cost of program is \$500 per physician or pharmacist, \$350 per trainee, with discounts available for larger groups; 19 ACPE accredited CE hours available, with online, teleconference and practical components included.
- Society for Infectious Disease Pharmacists (SIDP) antibiotic stewardship certificate for pharmacists is a more rigorous curriculum, costing \$750 per pharmacist, \$500 per trainee, with discounts for larger groups. Phase 1 is self-study, phase 2 is live webinar, and phase 3 includes a skills component at the practice site; 40-43 ACPE accredited CE hours are applicable.

Stewardship and ID specialists may be utilized via telehealth services:

- <u>Project ECHO</u>, or contact projectecho@kumc.edu
- IDSA antibiotic stewardship resource video
- <u>University of Arizona telemedicine agency</u> <u>directory</u>

When Pharmacy and Therapeutics (P&T) committees are available, they should be vested in ASP, but should not make up the entire team unless their role has been greatly expanded to include duties listed as components of stewardship (36,39-40).



Action

Implement interventions, such as prospective audit and feedback or preauthorization, to improve antibiotic use.

4: Action

Process for selecting antibiotic stewardship interventions

You may have an idea of your facility's AU issues or clinicians' primary prescribing problems, however, until examining infection rates, AU, needs, and resources these ideas may be wrong. By first examining your hospital's prescriber standards and practices, and collecting infection and outcome data, you will get a better view of what the problem(s) in your institution are so that you may determine appropriate interventions and AS targets. Ultimately, antibiotic overuse occurs as a result of policies, knowledge, awareness and the culture surrounding antibiotics and infectious disease. There is no "one size fits all" set of strategies or policies, and each facility should tailor interventions to what is deemed both a priority and feasible to their hospital.

STEPS TO DEVELOPING AN ASP INTERVENTION

Step 1: Perform a needs assessment

Every hospital is different, some hospitals may have high rates of unnecessary AU for conditions generally not needing antibiotics (e.g., colonized wounds, asymptomatic bacteriuria), while other hospitals notice clinicians seem to be reacting to unnecessary tests. The key to determining a facility's strengths and weaknesses is to conduct a needs assessment, examining the current state of AU, antibiotic-related adverse events, MDROs, and types of infections seen in your facility.

Identify the Most Common Infections & Antibiotics

By identifying the most common infections for which antibiotics are prescribed (and potentially misused), you can target guideline, policy, and educational efforts.

Split up tasks for collecting this data (e.g., the pharmacist collects AU data, nurse manager or nursing team member reviews physician-nursing calls for proportion of antibiotics resulting from calls, leader reviews guidelines).

- **Fill out the antibiotic utilization tables** (tables 6,7) to examine AU rates if no process already in place. Use this data to review the most commonly prescribed antibiotic regimens for the 3 or so most common infections within the past 12 months (alternatively, 1 month)
- To more fully examine antibiotic use, tally the 3 most common antibiotics use over the past 3 months (alternatively 1 month), and determine whether prescribed antibiotics are in alignment with policies or guidelines (tables 10 and 11).

Table 6

Hospital Antibiotic Use Last calendar year or last 12 months (alternatively, start with one month) What are the 3 most common infections, or conditions, (i.e. asymptomatic bacteriuria, acute COPD exacerbation) for which patients are treated with antibiotics What proportion of asymptomatic bacteriuria cases are treated with an antibiotic What are the 3 most common antibiotics prescribed for UTIs (including asymptomatic bacteriuria) What proportion of acute bronchitis (without COPD) are treated with an antibiotic What proportion of acute bronchitis cases (with COPD) are treated with an antibiotic What are the 3 most common antibiotics prescribed for acute bronchitis (regardless of whether the patient has COPD or not) 23 What are the 3 most common antibiotics prescribed for community acquired pneumonia What are the 3 most common antibiotics prescribed for hospital acquired pneumonia What are the 3 most common antibiotics prescribed for cellulitis or infected wounds (and/or other skin and soft tissue infections [SSTIs]) З Other infections a concern in your facility: What are the 3 most common antibiotics prescribed for

Infection	# cases	Antibiotic r	egimen most often	n prescribed	
		Antibiotic 1	Antibiotic 2	Antibiotic 3	
Ex) UTI (catheter)	Ex) 15/mo (avg)	Drug: celtriaxone Dose: 1 gram Route: IV Duration: 4 days	Drug: piperacliin/tazobactam* Dose: 4.5 g (1/4 Rx were 3.375 g) Route: /V Duration: 5 days (average))	Drug: levofloxacin Dose: 500 mg (2/3 Rx were 750) * Route: IV (1/3 Rx PO) Duration: 7 days (average, including IV to PO conversion)	
		Drug: Dose: Route: Frequency: Duration:	Drug: Dose: Route: Frequency: Duration:	Drug: Dose: Route: Frequency: Duration:	
		Drug: Dose: Route: Frequency: Duration:	Drug: Dose: Route: Frequency: Duration:	Drug: Dose: Route: Frequency: Duration:	
		Drug: Dose: Route: Frequency: Duration:	Drug: Dose: Route: Frequency: Duration:	Drug: Dose: Route: Frequency: Duration:	
		Drug: Dose: Route: Frequency: Duration:	Drug: Dose: Route: Frequency: Duration:	Drug: Dose: Route: Frequency: Duration:	
*Dosage adjusted clearance of 35, e data, and if consis may identify an is:	by renal funct nsure counted stent guideline sue not previo	ion (e.g., if 3.375g piperac l as the antipseudomonal o misaligned antibiotics, pro usly recognized	illin/tazobactam was dosed for a losing of 4.5g); pay attention to t vider or structural recurring issue	patient with a creatinine rends as reviewing es, make a note - you	

Adapted from Jump Start Stewardship in Nursing Homes, Washington Department of Health (29)

Table 8

IV Antibiotic	Utilization last calendar month (days of therapy)	Cost of utilization last calendar year	Notes
Adapted from Jump Start	Stewardship in Nursing Hor	mes, Washington Departm	ent of Health (29)

PO Antibiotic	Utilization last calendar year (days of therapy)	Cost of utilization last calendar year	Notes

Adapted from Jump Start Stewardship in Nursing Homes, Washington Department of Health (29)

Examples of Actions to Improve Drug Expertise

- Pharmacist and physician champion partner to develop and set standards of antibiotic prescribing practices
- Provide continuing medical and pharmacy education and training opportunities (examples above) .
- Engage ID physicians or consider contracting expertise by way of telehealth services (potentially in conjunction with other local CAH or LTCF ASPs)

To protect and improve the health and environment of all Kansans

Download complete tools here.

Table 9

Table 7

Table 10

Patient name/ date	Antibiotic (drug, dose, duration)	Indication for antibiotic	Clinical notes	Micro/ imaging results	Infection surveillance log	CDC Infection surveillance criteria met	Facility policy alignment (if there is a policy)
ex) A, 1/1/20	ex) Cipro 250 mg p.o. BID x 14 days	ex) UTI	ex) Urine catheter in place, cloudy urine	ex) UA packed WBC, UC<10k contamina nts	ex) UTI	ex) No	ex) No
ex) B, 1/2/20	ex) cefazolin	ex) cellulitis	ex) erythema, fevers	ex) n/a	ex) SSTI	ex) Yes	ex) Yes

Common Infections & Antibiotic Appropriateness

3 types of infections account for the bulk of antibiotic usage in hospitals: CAP, UTIs, and SSTIs (19).

To determine appropriateness, compare the indication to <u>CDC's</u> <u>surveillance definitions</u> for common infections: <u>UTI, skin and soft tissue</u> <u>infections, bacteremia, pneumonia,</u> <u>surgical site infections</u>.

Adapted from Minnesota Department of Health Long-Term Care Facility Toolkit (30)

Table 11

Summary of facility antibiotics	Nur	nber
Total number antibiotics reviewed		
Total number of data sources reviewed (in addition to antibiotic orders)		-
Summary of facility antibiotic appropriateness	Number	%
Antibiotic appropriate based on clinical documentation		
Antibiotic appropriate for microbiologic data (and/or POC studies such as urinalysis, serologic, molecular studies, or other lab data)		
Antibiotic appropriate for imaging		
Antibiotic indication aligned with expectations outlined in facility policies/protocols (if applicable)		
Antibiotic indication aligned with CDC surveillance case definition		

Adapted from the Minnesota Department of Health Long-Term Care Facility Toolkit (30)

• Fill out the facility profile (table 12) to examine organizational infrastructure, number of prescribers, drug experts, and barriers including the chronic conditions most frequently treated in the facility which may affect antimicrobial de-escalation attempts (e.g., indwelling urinary catheters, decubitus wounds, foot ulcers).

TIP: Don't forget to examine the behavioral, environmental, and social factors contributing to antibiotic overprescribing. Evaluate prescribers, pharmacists, and nursing staff's attitudes, awareness and beliefs regarding infections, antibiotics, and barriers to successful ASP implementation.

Minnesota Department of Health provides a downloadable <u>survey</u>. Distribute the survey prior to developing interventions to better understand your populations concerns and needs, and so that appropriate interventions can be tailored to identified behavioral risk factors.

Table 12

Last 12 months or last calendar year	Number
Licensed beds	
Admissions	
Patient days	
Average daily census	
Number of prescribers	
Clinical pharmacists (hours per month)	
Patient characteristics	Average daily census
Residents with indwelling urinary catheters	
Residents with pressure injury o Stage 1-2 o Stage 3-4 o Unstageable / unable to determine	
Patients admitted with acute on chronic foot or leg ulcers	

Adapted from Jump Start Stewardship in Nursing Homes, Washington Department of Health (29)

Download complete tools <u>here</u>.

Step 2: Brainstorm the framework

Review data form A and B in the initial ASP planning meetings: Summarize the problems, examine solutions, and describe the organization's capacity and resources. While working through your facility data, you have probably already recognized many potential intervenable-problems. With this information, your team will be able to proceed with a more thoughtful and evidence-based plan of action.



Work to come up with strategies to make improvements on the issues that your institution is facing. It may be helpful to rank these strategies as high, medium, low (34). High yield strategies improve quality and safety while decreasing costs. Examples of high-yield interventions include formulary restrictions or audit and feedback. Medium yield strategies improve quality and safety but have no impact on costs. Such an example may include policy development for an intravenous (IV) to per oral (PO) antibiotic conversion, alternative dosing regimens or clinical decision support pathways, and order set development. Low yield strategies

To protect and improve the health and environment of all Kansans

decrease costs but do not change quality or safety. Development of an antibiogram, a tiered reporting susceptibility by microbiology are examples.

Interventions to Improve Antibiotic Use

ASP teams may get overwhelmed with determining which interventions to choose. However, developing an ASP in this systematic and organized manner is more helpful, and efficient, in the long run.

If *developing* an ASP, it is best to focus on one or two high-yield strategies (the two top priority interventions are: 1. formulary restriction/prior-authorization 2. audit/feedback). If *expanding* your program, take what so far has been successful and build off those initiatives.

Types of Strategies

Restrictive vs. Persuasive Interventions

Reviews of the past 2 decades worth of AS interventions suggest restrictive strategies have a greater impact on prescribing behaviors than persuasive or structural strategies (although a combination is probably most influential) (33,46).



Antibiotic prescribing is a complex, multifactorial process between clinicians, nursing, and patients and is impacted greatly by environmental, social, and cultural factors (33). Broadly speaking, there are three general types of strategies which aim to change prescribing behaviors: persuasion, restriction, and structural (33).

• **Persuasive** approaches attempt to enable and empower providers to improve their prescribing practices by increasing knowledge, awareness, changing belief systems by **positive reinforcement.** Persuasive strategies include education, guidelines, audit and feedback, and written or verbal prompts (33).

• **Restrictive** methods **reduce the opportunity to engage** in poor prescribing behaviors (i.e., less opportunity to prescribe inappropriate antibiotics, reduce unnecessary lab testing). Priorauthorization, restrictive formularies, automatic stop orders, and selective microbiologic reporting are restrictive in nature.

• **Structural** strategies are built into the system, such as a clinical decision support system and point of care or rapid diagnostic testing.

Priority Interventions to Improve Antibiotic Use

Prior authorization is a restrictive strategy, requiring prescribers to go through an authorization process prior to antibiotic dispersal (2-3, 39). The prescriber must first seek out approval (usually from a pharmacist) prior to the antibiotic being dispensed, with the goal being to reduce the use of overly broad or toxic antibiotics. The additional step of placing a phone call or request of authorization is a significant deterrent for unnecessary antibiotics (39).

The pros of this method include significant up-front and continued cost savings from reduced AU, earlier pharmacist evaluation of cases and assessment of appropriateness of antimicrobial requested, and (at least) reduced broad spectrum usage.

Key Terms

- **Formulary:** a list of all approved medications. Pharmacists, physicians, and other healthcare workers establish policies, identifying medications which are most medically appropriate and costeffective (52).
- **Closed formulary:** a list of medications which is limited in access to certain prescribers (e.g., daptomycin use by ID physicians), patient care areas, or disease states via formulary restrictions.
- **Open formulary:** a list of medications with unlimited access by prescribers.
- Formulary restriction: the act of limiting the use of specific formulary medications to specific physicians by expertise (e.g. AS pharmacist approval of daptomycin)
- Non-formulary request: non-formulary agents not on the formulary. Occasional unique patient needs may necessitate use request is reviewed, and upon approval, the drug will be procured from appropriate outlets for inpatient administration.
- **Prior authorization:** process requiring prescribers to go through an authorization process, review by pharmacy, prior to dispersal.

For more information, visit the American Society of Hospital Pharmacists <u>chapter on Developing the Formulary</u>.

Restrictive strategies such as prior authorizations and restricted formularies, in general, run the risk of creating a negative culture, with clinicians perceiving loss of autonomy, de-valuation of expertise and experience, and resulting breakdowns in trust and communication (33). Prescribers may quickly learn to circumvent the restriction by intentionally providing inaccurate information to "pass" the formulary algorithm (43). Additionally. CAHs are unlikely to provide 24-hour coverage by a pharmacist controlling a restricted formulary, which could potentially lead to delayed antibiotic initiation (33). Solutions for this problem include allowing release of a first dose but requiring pharmacist approval by the time of the next dose (43).

This strategy works best if there is communication between the P&T Committee and physicians on what is designated as restricted, that the institution has drug expertise (pharmacists) in control of the restricted formulary, and

that prescribers have confidence in those who control the restricted formulary (2,43).

Prior authorization is deemed one of the most influential and frequently utilized ASP interventions (2,3,24,33,39). Reviews of prior authorizations for broad-spectrum antibiotics in community hospitals have resulted in as much as 32-51% reductions in antibiotic expenditures within six months of implementation, 28% over a year. In larger institutions, reductions in gram negative resistance were recognized within two years. These policies have also been associated with quicker receipt of *appropriate* antimicrobials, and no negative effects on in-hospital mortality or re-admission (33,36,37). Meta-analysis of 22 studies reviewing interventions involving prior authorizations found these strategies typically reduced annual operation costs an average of 17.5% (24).

Community hospitals have sought innovative ways of achieving the expertise to implement prior authorizations. One method, by employing an ID pharmacist or ID physician three days per week, resulted in 19% annual cost reductions and \$177,00 savings (1999 USD) and was rated as very acceptable by prescribers (41). Another rural ACH utilized an ID specialist via a 30-minute once weekly telehealth case review. Reductions were seen in *C. diff* rates from 5.5 cases per 10,000 patient days to 1.6 per 10,000 (36). Additionally, it seems small hospitals are commonly performing formulary restriction. In 2017, the Office of Rural Health Policy conducted a survey of 1,139 CAHs participating in the Medicare Beneficiary Quality Improvement Project (MBQIP) through NHSN inquiring about their facility ASP (50). Results indicate 51% of CAHs report policies restricting antibiotics with pharmacy or physician approval prior to dispensing (caveat: 94% of the reporting hospitals had an ASP in place).

Separate meta-analyses have shown no negative impacts on mortality, re-admission, and other outcome measures (24,33). However, certainly the ASP should monitor for unintended effects, for

example as restriction policies may affect sepsis initiatives including in-hospital and 30-day mortality, re-admission rates, and time to first antibiotic. Programs should also monitor for unforeseen use of other antibiotics, for example, a cephalosporin restriction policy led to an increase in imipenem/cilastatin use with subsequent *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* imipenem resistance in one hospital (48).

Prescription audit and feedback

Key Terms

Audit and feedback: also known as post-prescribing review or prospective auditing, is the process of externally reviewing AU, followed by suggestions (feedback) to the prescriber at some point *after* the antibiotic was prescribed (2) Audit and feedback engages the prescriber *after* an antibiotic is prescribed, typically by external review for appropriateness by pharmacists, ID specialists, or ASP leaders (2,3,34). This type of intervention is a persuasive strategy and is deemed a "core

component of any stewardship program" with evidence it is one of the most effective methods at improving antibiotic use (2,3). Prospective auditing is enhanced with clinical decision support software incorporating microbiologic or laboratory results with pharmaceutical orders (44). Software can also assist with bug-drug mismatches, and de-escalation or streamlining opportunities. When software was utilized targeting specific antibiotic combinations it decreased the number of patients requiring review by 84% (53).

Pros of audit and feedback (when effectively implemented) is that this method elicits long-term results by way of behavioral and cultural change among prescribers (33). A meta-analysis of 90 AS studies found that while audit-feedback increased operational costs an average of 27%, but when combined with other interventions 92% of those studies resulted in overall antibiotic cost reductions, 85% performance improvement (24).



Limitations with audit and feedback is a larger up-front investment (software, personnel to conduct audits), dependence on facility infrastructure and AS organization to conduct auditing and feedback, and the expertise available to convince providers to change prescribing behaviors. Feedback can however be accomplished via face-to-face meetings or rounding with providers – referred to as "handshake stewardship" (2,49). Many rural hospitals have gained ID physician expertise by way of telehealth (36,41). While more labor intense, this strategy is certainly achievable. The Office of Rural Policy's 2017 NHSN MBQIP survey of CAHs indicated 83% (of over 1000 CAHs) have a process in place whereby a physician or pharmacist reviews certain antibiotic courses and communicates results with prescribers (50).

Pharmacy-based Interventions

Documentation of antibiotic indication works effectively in conjunction with audit and feedback interventions. Antibiotic therapy should be adjusted in the case of underlying comorbidities or acute organ dysfunction (e.g., renal adjustment, morbid obesity). Forty-seven percent (506/1,306) of

reporting MBQIP CAHs reported implementing a policy requiring prescribers to document antibiotic indications during order entry (50).

Dose optimization to ensure the most appropriate antimicrobial dosing based on individual patient characteristics, causative organism, site of infection, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamics characteristics of the drug. Dose adjustments that are based on therapeutic drug monitoring optimize treatment of drug-resistant bacteria, improve adherence to dosing guidelines, reduce adverse effects, and may even decrease costs (3,54). Another way to potentially cut antibiotic costs is by implementing extended-infusion administration of beta-lactams, which has better efficacy for critically ill patients and/or those with MDROs because of time-dependent killing. For example, by increasing the time the antibiotic remains above the pathogens' MIC the maximal bactericidal effect can be as high as four-fold higher while cutting down the dosing interval as much as 40-60%, although this does require a continuous infusion generally over 2 to 4 hours as opposed to 30 to 60 minutes (57-59).

De-escalation/streamlining of empirical antibiotics, or the alteration of antibiotic therapy once culture results become available, is the elimination of redundant combo therapy (2). For more information, visit the American Society of Hospital Pharmacists <u>chapter on Streamlining</u>.

Promoting a "Culture" of De-escalation: Culture Review

- Does this patient have an infection that will respond to antibiotics? Set a goal to review culture results and reassess treatment in 48-72 hours (electronic notification or lab can facilitate depending on staffing/resources). Of note: rapid diagnostics (e.g., PCR/NAAT, MALDI-TOF) can shorten this window to hours!
- 2) Once culture resulted, review which (if any) organism present and which antibiotics are the infection susceptible to. Antibiogram can help in cases of negative cultures. Appropriate and adequate empiric therapy is the goal. Is this patient on the right antibiotic(s), dose, route?

Streamlining examples					
Outcomes / Benefits					
 Avoids duplicative therapy Minimizes adverse drug reactions 					
 Avoids unnecessary treatment of colonization in a patient without active signs of infection 					
 Prevents the development of antimicrobial resistance Reduces selective pressure on <i>E. coli</i> (and other Enterobacteriaceae) for carbapenem resistance 					

3) Document decision



Antibiotic "timeouts" are a provider-led reassessment of reviewing need of antibiotics or choice of antibiotics. Timeouts are different than audit and feedback because the prescriber is the one doing the review, not the pharmacist or AS team (2). These persuasive strategies are advantageous in that they are less resource intense and can be addressed by prescribers and nursing staff which allows more teamwork (44). Disadvantages include: relying on culture results which take days and are often low-yield, clinicians may be hesitant to change treatment regimens once patients are improving, and there is relatively little data demonstrating effectiveness on AU or patient outcomes (61-63). However, a pilot study in a nursing home implementing timeout did show a 5% reduction in AU compared to a 5%

increase in comparable nursing homes (64). The MBQIP 2017 NHSN survey indicated that 45% (490) reporting CAHs have a formal procedure for clinicians to review the appropriateness of all antibiotics at or after 48 hours from initial orders (50).

TIP: Automatic EHR alerts may be used to detect these pharmacy-based interventions and notify the providers, pharmacy, and AS team to a situation in which the antimicrobial therapy needs to be reassessed.

Automatic stop orders work by permitting antibiotics for a defined period (often 48-72 hours), after which time the provider is required to re-enter an order for the antibiotic if continuation is intended.

This strategy is effective for surgical or procedural prophylaxis, as antibiotics are not intended to continue past a certain period. However, stop orders also may be a way to prompt evaluation of new culture, diagnostic data or clinical changes (44). If choosing this method as part of a treatment algorithm, longer stops could be implemented (e.g., order stop on day five which many infections would have received adequate coverage). Automatic stop orders are enforced either through computer provider order entry systems or manually by pharmacists (44). Before implementation of this type of strategy it is critical to ensure clinician and pharmaceutical buy-in, and that staffing can oversee the medication records to ensure needed antibiotics don't fall off.

Intravenous (IV) to oral (PO) conversion can decrease hospital length-of-stay as well as healthcare costs (2). Policy development for clinical



criteria and guidelines for IV to PO conversion should keep in mind the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of an oral antibiotic switch (e.g., oral bioavailability of some agents).

Download complete tools <u>here</u>.

Vaccination expansion is an excellent strategy to couple stewardship efforts with prevention. Not only does the Joint Commission and Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) have standards for CAP treatment, they also have a number of standards to prevent and reduce CAP by way of pneumococcal and influenza vaccination. As vaccinations prevent infections they contribute to the overarching goal of less antibiotics (44). Pneumococcal vaccination is associated with reduced incidence of CAP, less severe complications, lower mortality and shorter lengths of hospital stays (4). Influenza season is a perfect opportunity to raise patient (and staff) awareness of vaccinations *and* antibiotic stewardship. The <u>Immunize Kansas</u> <u>Coalition in conjunction with the Kansas Quality Improvement Partnership</u> has developed an influenza immunization campaign. Sample social media graphics, Kansas facts can be found <u>here</u>. Vaccinations can be bundled with AS initiatives or infection-based initiatives such as sepsis, CAP and/or HAP.

Infection-specific Treatment Guidelines

Guidelines are a common and relatively simple intervention to implement and should be a high priority for ASP development (2-3). They should always promote best practice and can incorporate educational initiatives. Institution-specific guidelines for commonly encountered diseases should be based on national guidelines then tailored to local resistance data, patient population characteristics, and keep in mind the local formulary (44). Examples of common guidelines include community acquired pneumonia (CAP), hospital-acquired pneumonia (HAP), UTI, surgical prophylaxis, SSTI, sepsis, empiric MRSA-coverage guidelines, and CDI. You can also incorporate these into electronic order sets or decision support pathways to improve uptake.

Protocol for treatment and management of outpatient UTI from Emergency Department					
BACTRIM DS 1 PO BID FOR 3 DAYS					
Normal, Disp-6 Tab, R-0					
MACROBID (NITROFURANTOIN SR) 100MG PO BID FOR 5 DAYS					
CIPRO 500 MG PO BID FOR 3 DATS - RESERVE FOR ALLERGT TO ABOVE AGENTS Normal Disch Tab R-0					
ORCOMPERATED OF IN MALLS Order Do set to be inforced on the set to be in the set to be inforced on the set to be inforced on the set to be					
O Bacimi DS oni tab bid tot / days Normal Discut4 Tab P_0					
O nitrofirantoin (MACROBID) 100 mg bid for Z days					
Normal, Disp-14 Cap, R-0					
O ciprofloxacin (CIPRO) 500 mg bid for 7 days - RESERVE FOR ALLERGIES TO ABOVE					
Normal, Disp-14 Tab, R-0					
▽ Complicated Cystitis (NON-PREGNANT) - send urine culture and review prior cultures to guide treatment)					
ciprofloxacin (CIPRO) 500 mg bid for 7 days - PREFERRED TREATMENT					
Normal, Disp-14 Tab, R-0					
Bactrim DS ont tab bid for 7 days					
Normal, Disp-14 Tab, R-0					
amoxicillin-clavulanate (AUGMENTIN) 875-125 MG BID FOR 7 DAYS Normal, Disp-14 Tab, R-0					
Introduced in the interval of the interval					
Normal, Disp-14 Cap, R-0					
Urine Culture - ADD ON MICRO - COMPLETE THE INFORMATION IN THE ORDER					
ADD-ON MICRO, Starting 6/19/13					
PYELONEPHRITIS ELIGIBLE FOR OUTPATIENT TREATMENT (NON-PREGNANT)					
Bactrim DS ont tab bid for 14 days					
Normal, Disp-28 Tab, R-0					
□ ciprofloxacin (CIPRO) 500 mg bid for 7 days					
Normal, Usp-14 lab, R-0					
OFINE CUITURE - ADD ON MICRO - COMPLETE THE INFORMATION IN THE ORDER					
- DECNANT preferet with either A CVNDTONATIC DACTEDUDIA OD CVCTITIC / UTI					
PREGNANT PATIENT WITH EITHER ASYMPTOMATIC BACTERURIA OR CYSTITIS / UTI					
L Introturation (MACKOBD) 100 mg Did tor / days					
Conhalevin (KEELEX) cansula 500MC rid for 7 days					
Normal, Disp-28 Cap, R-0					
ADD-ON MICRO, Starting 6/19/13					

Source: Electronic order set for urinary tract infection management (60)

Provider-based interventions

Education is essential to AS and is itself one of the core elements of a stewardship program (2-3). Educational programs can provide a foundation of knowledge that will work to enhance and increase acceptance of AS strategies, however, education alone, is only marginally effective in changing prescribing practices and has not demonstrated sustained impacts (3).





Assessing for penicillin allergy

can open up treatment options and allow for less toxic, less broad, and/or less expensive antibiotics. Up to 10% of patients report a penicillin allergy, however <1% have a true allergy (67-68). Betalactam avoidance can have a significant impact on clinical outcomes. Those with penicillin allergies have been found to have higher treatment failure rates for certain infections, are at greater risk for C.diff infections, and have higher rates of MRSA and VRE colonization (68-69). Even for people with true IgE-mediated hypersensitivity allergies, reactions to third and fourth generation cephalosporins is <1%, and only 1.6% to first generation cefazolin in two recent systematic reviews of penicillin allergies (71). A caveat is cephalexin which still appears to have higher rates of penicillin-cross reactivity (12.9-14%) because it is chemically most like penicillin.

Penicillin Allergy Policy Template

[Facility Logo]

SUBJECT:	Penicillin allergy testing policy
DATE:	[effective date]
APPROVED BY:	[Approving individual or committee]

pround 10% of patients report a penicillin allergy, however less than 1% have a true allergy (1, 2 nd avoiding more costly and newly approved antibiotics, beta-lactam avoidance in those penicillin allergies has a significant impact on clinical outcomes. Those with penicillin jes have been found to have higher treatment failure rates for certain infections, and are the <u>frain</u> first, as well as colonization with MHSA and VHE (2,3). Even for people with true is shan 1% and only 1.6% to first generation cetazolin in two recent systematic reviews an -analysis of penicillin beta-lactam allergies (4). A caveat is ceptializin peniativi higher rates of higher rates of penicillin-cross reactivity (12.9-14%) because it is chemically most <u>simplar</u>.

rgy testing indications and appropriateness, change of medications as set forth by the Pr

- a. Allergy: An immune-mediated hypersensitivity response to an agent or a severe and life-threating adverse reaction. Recording such a reaction as an allergy indicates that the patient should not be exposed to the agent again without a risk.
- Indicates that the patient should not be exposed to the agent again without a risk benefit analysis (5). Influsion reaction: Any reaction that occurs when a medication is administered over 15 minutes or greater via an intravenous or inframuscular route. When an influsion reaction is selected if does not preclude the patient from receiving the agent again after a risk-benefit analysis. Infolerance: Difficulty taking a medication because of an adverse effect that is a <u>non-immune-mediated hyperenersishily</u>, or an adverse reaction that occurs constiguation and subsequent naures, vomiting). When infolerance is selected, if does not preclude the patient from receiving the agent again (6). Contraindication: Any reason that exposure to a medication is not advatable (e.g. thrombocylopenia with heparin products). When containdication is selected, if does not preclude the patient from receiving the agent after the contraindication period.



Blumenthal et al. provide an excellent review of hospital guidelines for non-allergists wanting to implement safe use of beta-lactams in patients with proven or suspected penicillin allergies (70). Cost savings from reducing non-beta-lactam agents (e.g., daptomycin, linezolid) in this population can be dramatic. A fivehospital system in Boston implementing an allergy testing algorithm into the EHR with a mobile app, projected a potential \$8.9 to 13.7 million savings in the first year alone (70). Although the cost savings in smaller CAHs is unclear, by improving appropriate betalactam coverage, penicillin allergy testing does have the potential benefit of improving patient outcomes and should be considered as part of any ASP team's initiatives.

Download complete tools here.

Microbiology-based Interventions

Antibiograms show important differences in susceptibility patterns for microorganisms and can help the ASP optimize treatment and develop guidelines for empiric therapy (2). Many Kansas CAHs do not yet have antibiograms, and reliance on larger health systems in urban areas may be less representative of their population. KDHE HAI/AR provides a statewide antibiogram, including regional susceptibility patterns of many isolates.





TIP: Once the program strategies are chosen, write a formal statement of support so leadership understands the strategy and the goals. Leadership can then post publicly the steps taken to improve the institutional and community antimicrobial resistance efforts.

Antibiotic cascading is a type of selective reporting in which susceptibility results for secondary antibiotics (less desirable for use; more costly or broad spectrum) are only reported if an organism is resistant to the primary antibiotic within the particular antibiotic class. This type of antibiotic reporting is

highly recommended (3). The Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute provides guidance for testing and reporting susceptibilities for certain organisms.

Rapid diagnostics for blood cultures is recommended along with traditional culture methods for the identification of the causative agent of infection. The use of rapid testing on blood cultures has been associated with statistically significant improvements in the initiation of appropriate therapy, rates of recurrent infection, mortality, length of stay, and hospital costs and therefore should be considered if resources allow (3).

Step 3: Formalize the strategic plan

Tracking

Choose interventions targeting priority facility problems. Consider choosing strategies that are achievable within the next year. Review proposed interventions at the third or fourth stewardship meeting, and re-review the second meeting's identified needs. Choosing the lowest hanging fruit often makes the most sense and helps to achieve program wins in the first year.



Monitor antibiotic prescribing, impact of interventions, and other important outcomes, like *C. difficile* infections and resistance patterns.

5: Tracking

Measurement is a key component of all ASPs. Many readers will be familiar with the phrase: **"what gets measured gets managed"** (42). The importance of measurement cannot be stressed enough. Measurement is a key component to stewardship and should be undertaken as one of the first steps in every ASP. SHEA and IDSA guidelines recommend improvement in antibiotic prescribing conditions within the facility (e.g., identify conditions in which antibiotics are overprescribed *or* under-prescribed, establish standards for prescribing and auditing). Improving antibiotic prescribing standards cannot be effectively accomplished without data collection and auditing (3).

Prescription audit and feedback is one of the most effective AS interventions in hospitals yet is labor intensive (2). Use of the NHSN's AU option cuts auditing time dramatically, and programs can instead focus on providing this information to providers for feedback.

National Healthcare Safety Network Antibiotic Use and Antimicrobial Resistance Module

Hospitals reporting measures to CDC's NHSN should consider using the <u>AUR module</u>, which provides a mechanism for facilities to report and analyze use of multiple antimicrobials and resistance patterns within the facility. Software ties electronic medication administration records (eMAR) or bar-coding medication administration (BCMA) systems to AU data submission using an HL7 standardized clinical document architecture (2). Software to package the data into a standardized format of Clinical Data Architecture (CDA) for upload to NHSN is necessary. Facility IT with knowledge of HL7 and CDA will be able to facilitate this process, alternatively a vendor system can be contracted to link your system, <u>SIDP has a list of AUR vendors</u>.

- NHSN AU Option provides rates of use expressed as days of therapy (DOT). DOT is the sum of days for which any amount of a specific antibiotic is administered to a patient, and is considered the most useful measure of inpatient AU (2,19).
- The AU option also allows for evaluation of metrics such as tracking adherence to treatment guidelines, and performance of interventions such as antibiotic time-outs.
- Reports of DOTs per days present for nearly all antibiotics can be broken down into units (e.g., emergency department, observation), and the entire hospital in the AU module.
- NHSN also allows tracking of the Standardized Antimicrobial Administration Ratio (SAAR), a risk-adjusted benchmark of AU comparing the observed use to predicted use. Using the SAAR and AU options allows comparison of individual prescriber, unit, and facility data.





Source: https://www.cdc.gov/nhsn/pdfs/ps-analysis-resources/aur/au-qrg-linelist.pdf

Interested facilities first should be enrolled in NHSN (go to the <u>5-Step Enrollment for Acute Care</u> <u>Hospitals/Facilities</u> if not already enrolled). If already enrolled and want to pursue AU option, contact KDHE HAI/AR Program for more information on how to get the module going. Enrolling hospitals in the NHSN AU Option was set as a priority goal by the National Strategy for Combating Antibiotic-Resistant Bacteria and the President's Advisory Committee on Combating Antibiotic Resistant Bacteria. Hospitals not yet reporting via NHSN can obtain AU data from their pharmaceutical record systems either as DOT or defined daily dose (DDD). Other metrics to look at AU include financial metrics (e.g., antibiotic cost per patient day, cost per adjusted patient day, percent of antibiotic cost to total drug budget or total antibiotic spending). You can find more about the difference between DDD and DOT metrics from <u>this video</u> from Nebraska's 2018 Antibiotic Stewardship Summit.

For CAHs without a current means of AU and AR surveillance we have created Excel spreadsheets for collecting facility level indicators including infection incidence, AU, and AR (spreadsheet 2). Data can be collected monthly, and rates calculated quarterly.

Another important metric which can be tracked and monitored are financial impacts. ASPs are anticipated to achieve cost savings – often the first year alone will result in significant antibiotic cost savings from restricted formulary changes, prior-authorizations, and IV to PO conversions alone (44). Tracking financial metrics ensures the value of your program is conveyed to administration. The most substantial savings often occur upfront, administration may expect to attain high cost savings year after year. One way to ensure continued value is to compare current AU and costs to pre-stewardship implementations. Variable financial metrics can be used to configure cost savings (e.g., cost per infectious-disease related groups, cost per length of stay, cost attributed to readmissions, total antibiotic expenditures) (34). If configuring in costs averted from reduced adverse events, resultant infections (e.g. *C. diff*), AR savings can reach into the millions (45).

Examples of Antibiotic Use and Prescribing Monitoring (2,19,34)

- Submit AU and AR data to CDC's NHSN AUR Module
- Track number of antibiotics administered to patients per day (i.e., DOT)
- Track grams of antibiotics administered to patients (i.e., DDD)
 - Monitor adherence to facility-specific treatment policies and guidelines:
 - Adherence rates for documenting antibiotic indication of use
 - Time-out performance
 - Adherence to facility CAP, UTI, SSTI or other treatment guidelines
 - Monitor provider adherence to treatment guidelines
- Track diagnosis, drug, dose, duration, and de-escalation with antibiotic time-out
- Track direct antibiotic expenditures (i.e., purchasing costs)
- Record accurate antibiotic allergy and adverse reaction histories
- Perform medication use evaluation to assess antibiotic courses for selected antibiotics (e.g., piperacillin-tazobactam, meropenem, ertapenem, vancomycin, levofloxacin)
- Monitor frequency in which patients are converted from IV to PO antibiotics, assess for missed opportunities
- Assess how often patients are prescribed unnecessary duplicate therapy
- Monitor antibiotic outcome measures (e.g., C. diff rates, adverse drug events)



To protect and improve the health and environment of all Kansans

Outcome Measures

Monitoring outcomes from inappropriate AU is another metric to track in your stewardship program. Most CAHs are already monitoring and reporting information on *C. diff* infections as part of payment programs for CMS (2). The IP, microbiology director, or lab staff can help provide this data. Monitoring readmission rates for *C. diff* is another important AU to consider tracking.

Rates of resistance change with type and degree of antibiotics used (e.g., CRE increases with carbapenem use, ESBL with cephalosporins) (15-17). The long-term impact of AU on resistance is better reflected in the degree of AR after discharge (i.e., after selective pressure from antibiotic leads to emergence of resistance), and it is important to track how these rates are changing over time (3). Facilities can track AR through the NHSN AR Option.

Examples of Monitoring Outcome Measurements

- Sequential tracking of resistance patterns (e.g. gram negative resistance)
- Tracking infection rates (e.g., *C. diff*, ESBL, CRE, MRSA)
- 30-day readmission rates (e.g., related to *C. diff*, pneumonia)

Table 13				
Last 12 months or last calendar year	Number			
Clostridiodes difficile				
Facility onset infections				
Community onset infections				
Numbers of non-duplicate isolates of following	isolates:			
MDR Gram-Negative Bacteria				
Carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae (E. coli, Klebsiella spp., Morganella morganii., Proteus spp., Providencia spp.)				
Carbapenem-resistant Pseudomonas aeruginosa				
Carbapenem-resistant Acinetobacter baumannii				
ESBL Enterobacteriaceae				
MDR Gram-Positive Bacteria				
Methicillin-Resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA)				
MRSA				
Vancomycin-Resistant Enterococci (VRE)				
VRE				
Other drug-resistant gram-positives				
Penicillin-Resistant Streptococcus pneumoniae (non-meningeal MIC)				
Erythromycin-resistant group A Streptococcus				
Clindamycin-resistant group B Streptococcus				
Other MDROs of concern:				

Adapted from Jump Start Stewardship in Nursing Homes, Washington Department of Health (29)

Hospital Infection Profile

To investigate which infections are most critical to target your ASP's activities towards, determine which infections are the most common within the facility. Microbiology director or staff should be able to assist in obtaining this information over the past 12 months. If your lab is unable to provide this data, check with your IP for the HAI surveillance data. Consider listing how many isolates were identified among all patients (table 13). If infections are redundant (i.e. same pathogen for persistent UTI) include only initial isolate. If 12 months data unavailable, consider starting with 1 month.

$ \frown $		Download complete	tools <u>here</u> .
	- 11		



Reporting

Regularly report information on antibiotic use and resistance to prescribers, pharmacists, nurses, and hospital leadership.

Core Element 6: Reporting

Based on the facility pathogen and infection profiles, discuss which issues are most critical within the facility, focusing initial AS efforts to identified problem areas.

Reporting information collected to staff on a regular basis serves as a reminder of why AS activities are important. Hospitals that participate in NHSN should consider using the AUR module. ASPs should provide regular updates on antibiotic prescribing, AR, and infectious disease management that address both national and local issues. Sharing facility-specific information on AU is a tool to motivate improved prescribing, particularly if wide variations in the patterns of use exist among similar patient care locations (65).

Examples of Reporting (34)

- Share data collected as well as outcomes with all healthcare providers as well as leadership and any other stakeholders.
- Produce regular reports on antibiotics that are being tracked in the facility.
- Share antimicrobial stewardship data at staff meetings.
- Ensure that ASP reports are available to leadership, physicians, and patients.
- Prepare unit-specific reports if possible.
- Share updates and improvements with leadership, physicians, and all other stakeholders.
- Distribute provider level information on AU and provide suggestions for improvement when possible.
- Focus reports to providers with actionable information in a way that is non-threatening in
 order to prevent data overload as well as appearing punitive.



Education

Educate prescribers, pharmacists, nurses, and patients about adverse reactions from antibiotics, antibiotic resistance, and optimal prescribing.

Core Element 7: Education

Antimicrobial prescribing practices are a multifactorial process driven by more than just the clinician's knowledge. Physician attitudes and beliefs greatly affect prescribing habits. Among physicians, advanced practitioners, and nurses - AR has been perceived to be a global and national problem rather than a local one (18). When considering whether to prescribe antimicrobials, AR was ranked last as a barrier to prescribing practices, while diagnostic tests were often viewed as too invasive, expensive or time consuming compared to simply prescribing the antibiotic (18). Clinicians also tend to overestimate a patient's expectations and underestimate the desire for reassurance (74-

TIP: Beyond setting standards and developing policies, ASP team members should be aware of the impact social norms and culture have on prescribing practices. Interventions targeting education alone to improve the spectrum or duration of antibiotics have been shown to have limited success without underlying culture change (76). 75).

At small community hospitals and CAHs, physicians may not be on-site, relying on nursing updates. Therefore, nursing education is a vital component of an ASP. Nursing communication strongly influences prescriber's practices. When nursing staff call an off-site prescriber informing them of positive cultures without context, providers often feel pressured to "do something". Targeting deficiencies in this complex interaction has been shown more dramatic and lasting AS improvements than that provided by education alone (74-75). A curriculum should be developed for both clinicians and nursing staff with dedicated

in-service training. The nursing or medical director should be present for questions and to reinforce facility commitment.

Educational initiatives should focus on not just antibiotic prescribing and AR, but also infections which necessitate antibiotics versus those which do not (e.g., uninfected wounds, asymptomatic bacteriuria). Knowledge of the nursing staff can also affect attitudes and beliefs, not just among their peers but also among patients and families, so being aware of what constitutes a true infection over colonization is vital.

Examples of Educational Activities

- Data collected in AS activities used to educate clinicians on the facility's current state
- Educational curriculum provided on a regular basis to staff, patients, and families
- Allocate time and resources for clinician and nursing education
- Require stewardship and AR training to new hires
- Nursing director sets standards for assessment of resident clinical conditions (e.g., avoidance of checking urinalysis if asymptomatic or "test of cure" for *C.diff*)
- Nursing director sets standards for relaying resident assessment information to clinicians

While education alone is insufficient, it is vital to any successful ASP. Continued antimicrobial stewardship education should be provided to physicians, pharmacists, and nurses. Increasingly patient and family education is incorporated into AS strategies and is an essential component of educational initiatives stressed in CDC's *2019 Core Elements for Hospitals* (2).

Continuing Education & Informational Resources

There are many options for providing education on AR/AU/AS: in person didactics can be done in formal or informal settings, messaging through posters, flyers and newsletters or electronic communication to staff groups, annual education as part of provider competency, and daily by feedback review.

A variety of web-based educational resources are available that can help facilities develop educational content. Education has been found to be most effective when paired with corresponding interventions and measurement of outcomes (2-3).

The CDC's Be Antibiotics Aware Partner Toolkit includes key messages for <u>clinicians</u>, <u>nursing working in hospitals</u>, provides <u>examples of successful ASPs</u>, common illness treatment options, <u>patient information</u> including video, audio, graphics and press materials, as well as how AR affects <u>food safety</u>, The CDC also offers 10 hours of free continuing education for healthcare workers in the <u>CDC Training on Antibiotic Stewardship</u> module.



Current State Assessment

It is not feasible to implement all seven core elements upon startup. It is critical to identify the current state of your facility's infrastructure, prescribing practices, resistance profile, and personnel to prioritize which element(s) should be focused upon initially. The following questionnaire will assist in delineating which areas need the most work.

7 Core Elements Worksheet

After reviewing the above seven core elements, examine the current state of your own facility's stewardship activities and readiness (table 14).



Table 14

1. Leadership Support / Commitment					
Can your facility demonstrate leadership support for AS through one or more of the following ways?	o Yes o No	If yes, indicate which actions (selecting all that apply) □ Written statement of leadership support to improve AU □ Written and displayed public commitment in support of antibiotic 1 Antibiotics teavariable duties included in Medical Director position description □ Antibiotics teavariable duties included in OON position description □ Leadership monitors whether antibiotic stewariable policies are followed □ AU and AR data are reviewed in quality / performance improvement meetings □ Clinician(s) completed stewariablip continuing education in the □ Other			
2. Accountability					
Has your facility identified 1+ leaders for antibiotio stewardship activities?	o Yes o No	If yes, indicate who is accountable for stewardship activities (selecting all that apply) a Marcinal Director b Parmacial b Parmacial b Parmacial b Parmacial b Parmacial c Director a Data Provement Coordinator a Other C Director			
Has your facility demonstrated dedication to and accountability for optimizing prescribing and patient safaty related to antibiotics?	o Yes o No	If yes, indicate which are in place (select all that apply) 1 Identified a leader to direct AS activities 1 Inclused AS related duties in position descriptions or job evaluation criteria 0 Communicate with all taolity nursing staff members to assist in educating patients regarding antibiotics 0 Other			
3. Drug Expertise					
Does your facility have access to individual(s) with antibiotic stewardship expertise?	o Yes o No	If yes, indicate which individuals are providing expertise (select all that apply) Dividual Director Plasmacist Dividual Director Dividual Dividual Dividual Director Dividual Director Dividual Dividua			

Setting a Timeline

After building your ASP team, designating roles, examining current state assessment and resource needs you now have a better understanding where your facility is in terms of ASP infrastructure and readiness. Using data from the above worksheets, next work on the selecting (as a team) your long-term (2-3 year), intermediate (6 months to 1 year) and short term (next few months) goals.

Example of a Timeline

A potential schedule for the first year may resemble the following:

- **Month 1**: First meeting review this toolkit and other designated materials, discuss areas of interest among team members, and create a plan for monthly data collection
- Month 4: Second meeting review the 3-month data, set goals, plan education
- Month 7: Third meeting review the 6-month data, re-visit goals, begin to discuss policy or
 practice standards (e.g., develop a delayed antibiotic prescribing policy for acute sinusitis or UTI,
 policy on review of residents returning from emergency department or clinic with diagnosis of "UTI",
 avoidance of C. diff testing in setting of laxative use or non-diagnostic diarrhea)
- **Month 10:** Fourth meeting review 9-month data, plan additional education, review policy draft, and implement policy and practice standards
- Month 13: Fifth meeting review 1-year data and progress towards goals, set new goals

Adapted from University of North Carolina, Cecil Sheps Center for Health Services Research. *Implementing an Antibiotic Stewardship Program in a Nursing home, 2016.*

Once the team has determined the goals make the goals and the timeline explicit. Download the timeline template spreadsheet to facilitate your planning initiatives. Included in this timeline are the activities to be completed, target dates of completion, tools needed to complete activities, how activities will be implemented, ASP members responsible for which activity, and some description of monitoring and oversight.



To protect and improve the health and environment of all Kansans

References

- Pollack L., van Santen K., Weiner L., Dudeck M., Edwards J., Srinivasan A. Antibiotic stewardship programs in U.S. Acute Care Hospitals: Findings from the 2014 National Healthcare Safety Network Annual Hospital Survey. Clin Infect Dis. 2016; 63(4): 443-49.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Core Elements of Hospital Antibiotic Stewardship Programs. Atlanta, GA: US Department of Health and Human Services, CDC; 2019. Retrieved December 1, 2019 from: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/antibiotic-use/healthcare/pdfs/hospital-core-elements-H.pdf</u>.
- Barlam T., Cosgrove S., Abbo L., MacDougall C., Schuetz A., Septimus E., et al. Implementing an Antibiotic Stewardship Program: Guidelines by the Infectious Diseases Society of America and the Society for Healthcare Epidemiology of America. Clin Infect. Dis. 2016; 15(62)(10): e51-77.
- Fishman N. Policy Statement on antimicrobial stewardship by the Society for Healthcare Epidemiology of America (SHEA), the Infectious Diseases Society of America (IDSA), and the Pediatric Diseases Society (PIDS). Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2012; 33:322-27.
- 5. Stenehjem E., Hersh A., Sheng X., Jones P., Buckel W., Lloyd J., Howe S., et al. Antibiotic use in small community hospitals. Clinical Infectious Disease. 2016; 63(10): 1273-80.
- 6. Lax, E. The Mould in Dr. Florey's Coat, the story of the penicillin miracle. Henry Holt and Co. New York, New York, USA. Feb 1 2005.
- O'Neill, J. Review on antimicrobial resistance: tackling a crisis for the health and wealth of nations. London: Review on Antimicrobial Resistance. 2014. Retrieved December 3, 2019 from: <u>https://amrreview.org/sites/default/files/AMR%20Review%20Paper%20-</u> %20Tackling%20a%20crisis%20for%20the%20health%20and%20wealth%20of%20nations 1.pdf.
- 8. Fleming A. Penicillin's finder assays it's future. New York Times. 1945: pp 21.
- Malhotra-Kumar S., Lammens C., Coenen S., Van Herck K., Goossens H. Effect of azithromycin and clarithromycin therapy on pharyngeal carriage of macrolide-resistant streptococci in healthy volunteers: a randomized, double-glind, placebo controlled study. Lancet. 2007;369(9560): 482-90.
- Jonas O., Irwin A., Berthe F., Cesar J., Le Gall F. Marquez P. Drug-resistant infections: a threat to our economic future (Vol. 2): final report. HNP/Agriculture Global Antibiotic Resistance Initiative. Washington, D.C.: World Bank Group. Retrieved Dec 3, 2019 from: <u>http://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/health/publication/drug-resistant-infections-a-threat-to-our-economic-future</u>.
- 11. Zhang S., Palazuelos-Munoz S., Balsells E., Nair H., Chit A, Kyaw M. Cost of hospital management of Clostridium difficile infection in United States a meta-analysis and modelling study. BMC Infect Dis. 2016;16(1):447.
- 12. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2018 HAI Progress Report. Retrieved December 5, 2019 from: https://www.cdc.gov/hai/excel/hai-progress-report/2018-SIR-CAH.xlsx
- 13. Fridkin S., Baggs J., Fagan R., Magill S., Pollack L., Malpiedi P. et al. Vital signs: improving antibiotic use among hospitalized patients. MMWR Morb Mortality Wkly Rep. 2014;63(9):194-200.
- 14. Bhullar K., Waglechner N., Pawlowski A. Antibiotic resistance is prevalent in an isolated cave microbiome. PLoS ONE. 2012;7:e34953.
- Zaoutis T., Goyal M., Chu J., Coffin L., Nachamkin I., McGowan K., Bilker W., Lautenbach E. Risk factors for and outcomes of bloodstream infection caused by extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing Escherichia coli and Klebsiella species in children. Pediatrics 2005; 115:942–949.
- 16. Patel G., Huprikar S., Factor S., Jenkins S., Calfee D. Outcomes of carbapenem-resistant Klebsiella pneumoniae infection and the impact of antimicrobial and adjunctive therapies. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2008; 29:1099 -1106.
- Schwaber M., Klarfield-Lidgji S., Navon-Venezia S., Schwartz D., Leavitt A, Carmeli Y. Predictors of carbapenem-resistant Klebsiella pneumoniae acquisition among hospitalized adults and effect of acquisition on mortality. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2008; 52(3):1028-33.
- Shehab N., Lovegrove M, Geller A., Rose K., Weidle N., Budnitz D. US emergency department visits for outpatient adverse drug events, 2013-2014. JAMA. 2016; 316(20):2115-2125.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Implementation of Antibiotic Stewardship Core Elements at Small and Critical Access Hospitals. 2017. Retrieved Dec 10, 2019 from: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/antibiotic-use/healthcare/pdfs/core-elements-smallcritical.pdf</u>.
- 20. Kansas Department of Health and Environment Healthcare Associated Infections and Antimicrobial Resistance Division. Kansas 2018 Hospital Antibiotic Stewardship Workshop. 2019.
- 21. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Antibiotic Resistance Threats in the US, 2019. Retrieved December 1, 2019 from: https://www.cdc.gov/nhsn/acute-care-hospital/aur/index.html.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Surveillance for Antimicrobial Use and Antimicrobial Resistance Options. Retrieved December 10, 2019 from: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nhsn/acute-care-hospital/aur/index.html</u>.
- Lessa F., Gould C., McDonald L. Current status of Clostridium difficile infection epidemiology. Clin Infect Dis. 2012 Aug;55 Suppl 2:S65-70. doi: 10.1093/cid/cis319.
- Nathwani D., Varghese D., Stephens J., Ansari W., Martin S., Charbonneau C. Value of hospital antimicrobial stewardship programs [ASPs]: a systematic review. Antimicrob Resist Infect Control. 2019;8(35): <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13756-019-0471-</u> 0.
- 25. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Antibiotic Resistance and Patient Safety Portal. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nhsn/acute-care-hospital/aur/index.html</u>.
- 26. Kansas Department of Health and Environment. 2018 Hosp AS workshop survey. 2019, unpublished.
- 27. Standiford H., Chan S., Tripoli M, Weedkes E., Forrest G. Antimicrobial stewardship at a large tertiary care academic medical center: cost analaysis before, during, and after a 7-year program. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2012;33(4):338-45.
- 28. AHRQ. Evaluation and Research on Antimicrobial Stewardship Effect on Clostridium difficile (ERASE C. difficile) Project. 2012.
- 29. Implementing Antibiotic Stewardship in Nursing Homes. Washington Department of Health. No date. Retrieved November 15, 2019 from: https://www.doh.wa.gov/Portals/1/Documents/5000/420-Non-DOH-JumpStartStewardshipNursingHomes.pdf.

- 30. Antimicrobial Use Assessment for Long-term Care Facilities. Minnesota Department of Health. No date. Retrieved December 11, 2019 from: https://www.health.state.mn.us/diseases/antibioticresistance/hcp/asp/ltc/apxe.pdf.
- 31. Flodgren G., O'Brien M., Parmelli E., Grimshaw J. Local opinion leaders: effects on professional practice and healthcare outcomes. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2019; 24;6: CD000125. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD000125.pub5.
- 32. Grol R. and Grimshaw J. From best evidence to best practice: effective implementation of change in patients' care. The Lancet. 2003; 362(9391): pp 1225-1230.
- Davey P, Marwick C., Scott C., Charani E., McNeil K, Brown E., et al. Interventions to improve antibiotic prescribing practices for hospital inpatients. Cochrane Systematic Rev. 2017; 2017(2): CD011236.
- 34. National Quality Forum (NQF), Antibiotic Stewardship in Acute Care: A Practical Playbook. 2016. Retrieved Dec 9, 2019, from http://www.qualityforum.org/NQP/Antibiotic Stewardship Playbook.aspx.
- 35. Cosgrove S, Hermsen E, Rybak M, File T, Jr., Parker S, Barlam T. Guidance for the knowledge and skills required for antimicrobial stewardship leaders. Infection control and hospital epidemiology: the official journal of the Society of Hospital Epidemiologists of America. 2014 Dec;35(12):1444-51.
- Yam P, Fales D, Jemison J, Gillum M, Bernstein M. Implementation of an antimicrobial stewardship program in a rural hospital. Am. J. Health Syst. Pharm. 2012; 69(13):1142-1148. doi:10.2146/ajhp110512.
- Whitee A., Atmar R., Wilson J., Cate T., Stager C., Greenberg S. Effects of requiring prior authorization for selected antimicrobials: expenditures, susceptibilities, clinical outcomes. Clin Infect Dis. 1997;25(2): 230-39.
- Kapadia S., Abramson E., Carter E., Loo A., Kaushal R., Calfee D., Simon M. The Expanding Role of Antimicrobial Stewardship Programs in Hospitals in the United States: Lessons Learned from a Multisite Qualitative Study. Joint Commission Journal on Quality and Patient Safety. 2018; 44(2); pp 68-74.
- Goff D, Bauer K, Reed E, Stevenson K, Taylor J, West J. Is the "Low-Hanging Fruit" Worth Picking for Antimicrobial Stewardship Programs? Clin Infect Dis. 2012; 55(4), 587-592. doi:10.1093/cid/cis494.
- Laible B, Nazir J., Assimacopoulos A., Schut J. Implementation of a Pharmacist-Led Antimicrobial Management Team in a Community Teaching Hospital: Use of Pharmacy Residents and Pharmacy Students in a Prospective Audit and Feedback Approach. J. Pharm. Pract., 2010; 23(6), 531-535. doi:10.1177/0897190009358775.
- 41. LaRocco A. Concurrent antibiotic review programs a role for infectious disease specialists at small community hospitals. Clin Infect Dis. 2003;37(5): 742-43.
- 42. Drucker, Peter F. The Practice of Management. New York: Harper & Row. 1954. Print.
- 43. United States Federal Government. National Strategy for Combating Antibiotic Resistant Bacteria, 2014. Retrieved December 10, 2019 from: https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/docs/carb_national_strategy.pdf.
- 44. Holubar M., Guglielmo J., Deresinski S. Practical Implementation of an Antibiotic Stewardship Program. 2018: 293-332. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- 45. Beardsley J., Williamson J., Johnson J., Luther V., Wrenn R., Ohl C. Show me the money: long-term financial impact of an antimicrobial stewardship program. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2012; 33(4): 398-400.
- 46. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Surveillance Definitions. Updated January 2020. Retrieved from: https://www.cdc.gov/nhsn/pdfs/pscmanual/17pscnosinfdef_current.pdf.
- 47. Mehta J., Haynes K, Wileyto E., et al. Comparisons of prior authorization and prospective audit with feedback for antimicrobial stewardship. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2014;35(9):1092-99.
- Rahal J., Urban C., Horn D., et al. Class restriction of cephalosporin use to control total cephalosporins resistance in nosocomial Klebsiella. JAMA. 1998;280(14):1233-37.
- Hurst A., Child J., Pearce K., Palmer C., Todd J., Parker S. Handshake stewardship: a highly effective rounding-based antibiotic optimization service. 2016;35(10):1104-10.
- 50. National Rural Health Resource Center. National Healthcare Safety Network Annual Facility Survey for CAHs (Presentation). 2018, Feb 7. Retrieved December 12, 2019 from: <u>https://www.ruralcenter.org/events/national-healthcare-safety-network-annual-facility-survey-for-cahs</u>.
- 51. Tamma P., Avdic E., Keenan J., Zhao Y, Anand G, Cooper J., et al. What is the more effective antibiotic stewardship intervention: pre-prescription authorization or post-prescription review with feedback? Clin Infect Dis. 2017;64(5):537-43.
- 52. Anderson D., Watson S., Moehring R., Komarow L., Finnemeyer M., Arias R., et al. Feasibility of Core Antimicrobial Stewardship Interventions in Community Hospitals. JAMA Network Open. 2019;2(8):e199369-e.
- Glowacki R., Schwartz D., Itokazu G., et al. Antibiotic combinations with redundant antimicrobial spectra: clinical epidemiology and pilot intervention of computer-assisted surveillance. Clin Infect Dis. 2003;37(1):59-64.
- 54. Cantón R, & Bryan J. Global antimicrobial resistance: From surveillance to stewardship. Part 2: Stewardship initiatives. Expert Review of Anti-infective Therapy. 2012; 10(12): 1375-77. doi:10.1586/eri.12.140.
- 55. Chase, K. Ch. 4, Medication Management. American Society of Hospital Pharmacists, AHSA. No date. Retrieved November 15, 2019 from: <u>https://www.ashp.org/-/media/store%20files/p2371-sample-chapter-4.pdf</u>.
- Guzman O. Ch. 32, Antibiotic Streamlining. American Society of Hospital Pharmacists, competence assessment tools for Health-System Pharmacies. No date. Retrieved December 12, 2019 from: <u>https://www.ashp.org/-/media/store%20files/p4023-sample-chapter-32.pdf</u>.
- 57. Craig W. Pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic parameters: rationale for antibacterial dosing of mice and men. Clin Infect Dis. 1998; 26:1; quiz 1-2.
- Lodise TP, Lomaestro BM, Drusano GL, Society of Infectious Diseases Pharmacists. Application of antimicrobial pharmacodynamic concepts into clinical practice: focus on beta-lactam antibiotics: insights from the Society of Infectious Diseases Pharmacists. Pharmacotherapy. 2006 Sep;26(9):1320-32.
- 59. MacVane S, Kuti J, Nicolau D. Prolonging β-lactam infusion: a review of the rationale and evidence, and guidance for implementation. Int J Antimicrob Agents. 2014;43(2):105-13.
- 60. Hecker M., Fox C., Son A., Cydulka R., Siff J., Emerman C., et al. Effect of a stewardship intervention on adherence to uncomplicated cystitis and pyelonephritis guidelines in an emergency department setting. PLoS One. 2014;9(2):e87899.
- 61. Valiquette L, Cossett B., Garant M, Diab H, Pepin J. Impact of a reduction in the use of high-risk antibiotics on the course of an epidemic of Clostridium difficile-associated disease caused by the hypervirulent NAP1/027 strain. Clin Infect Dis. 2007;1(45):suppl 2:S112-21.

- 62. Lee T., Frenette C., Jayaraman D., Green L, Pilote L. Antibiotic self-stewardship: trainee-led structured antibiotic time-outs to improve antimicrobial use. Ann Intern Med. 2014;161(10suppl): S53-58.
- 63. Graber C., Jones M, Glassman P., et al. Taking an antibiotic timeout: utilization and usability of a self-stewardship timeout program for renewal of vancomycin and piperacillin-tazobactam. Hosp Pharm. 2015;50)11):1011-24.
- 64. Fleet E., Gopal R., Patel B, et al. Impact of implementation of a novel antimicrobial stewardship tool on antibiotic use in nursing homes: a prospective cluster-randomized control pilot study. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2014;69:2265-73.
- 65. Patel S., Saiman L, Duchon J, Evans D, Ferng Y, Larson E. Development of an antimicrobial stewardship intervention using a model of actionable feedback. Interdisciplinary perspectives on infectious diseases. 2012.
- Gauthier TP, Lantz E, Heyliger A, Francis SM, Smith L. Internet-Based Institutional Antimicrobial Stewardship Program Resources in Leading US Academic Medical Centers. Clinical infectious diseases: an official publication of IDSA. 2014; 58(3):445-446.
- 67. Macy E., Khan D, Castells M, Lang D. Penicillin allergy testing: a key component of antibiotic stewardship. Clin Infect Dis. 2017;64(4): 531-32.
- 68. Macy E. & Contreras R. Healthcare use and serious infection prevalence associated with penicillin "allergy" in hospitalized patients: a cohort study. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2014;133(3):790-96.
- Jeffres M, Narayanan P, Shuster J., Schramm G. Consequences of avoiding β-lactams in patients with β-lactam allergies. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2016;137(4):1148-53.
- Blumenthal K, Shenoy E., Wolfson A., Berkowitz D, Carballo V., Balekian D., et al. Addressing inpatient beta-lactam allergies: a multi-hospital implementation. J Allergy Clin Immunol Pract. 2017;5(3):616-25.
- 71. Picard M, Robitaille G, Karam F, Daigle J, Bedard F., Biron E., et al, Cross-reactivity to cephalosporins and carbapenems in penicillin-allergic patients: two systematic reviews and meta-analyses. J Allergy Clin Immunol Pract, 2019; 7(8): 2722-38.
- Fishman D., Abrutyn E., Spaude K., Kim A., Kirchner C., Daley J. Prior pneumococcal vaccination is associated with reduced death, complications, and length of stay among hospitalized adults with community-acquired pneumonia. Clin Infect Dis. 2006;42(8):1093-1001.
- 73. Shehab N., Lovegrove M., Geller A., Rose K., Weidle N., Budnitz D. US emergency department visits for outpatient adverse drug events, 2013-2014. JAMA. 2016; 316(20): pp 2115-2125.
- 74. van Buul L., et al. Factors influencing antibiotic prescribing in long-term care facilities: a qualitative in-depth study. BMC Geriatrics. 2014; 136(14).
- 75. Whitson H., et al. A quality improvement program to enhance after-hours telephone communication between nurses and physicians in a long-term care facility. Journal of American Geriatric Sociology. 2008; Vol. 56: pp. 1080-1086.
- 76. Schwartz D., et al. An educational intervention to improve antimicrobial use in a hospital based long-term care facility. Journal of American Geriatric Sociology. 2007; Vol. 55: pp. 1236-1242.
- 77. Newitt S, Oloyede O., Puleston R., Hopkins S., Ashiru-Oredope D. Demographic, knowledge and impact analysis of 57,627 antibiotic guardians who have pledged to contribute to tackling antibiotic resistance. Antibiotics 2019; 8(1), 21.